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Executive Summary

Carillion have been reluctant to become involved in tendering for those projects that have recently come to market. We recommend that the procurement route is modified to fit with accepted best practise, this can be summarised as procurement that facilitates:

· Early Involvement of the contractor 

· Contracts to be let under a contract that has balanced, requirements for all parties to work to the common interest

· Implement integrated team working.

· All goals to be aligned!  

Introduction to Carillion

Carillion is a leading provider of integrated solutions for buildings, infrastructure and services.  As a FTSE 250 Company with a turnover of circa £5 billion and in excess of 20,000 employees, the Group delivers high quality, cost effective and sustainable solutions using our range of skills and resources.  Our key target markets are health, transport (principally road and rail infrastructure), building, facilities management and support services for public and private sector customers.

Carillion are active in the UK rail infrastructure market, we have contracts for the maintenance, reconstruction and new build both in the Light and Heavy Rail Sectors. We currently maintain the Croydon Tram network and are working on the “DLR Third Car Project”, in the recent past we have renewed track on the Manchester Metrolink network. Looking back further, we built the initial section of Docklands Light Railway and its extension to Lewisham, as well as being the infrastructure partner in the “Arrow Consortium” that built and operated the first stage of Nottingham Tram.

We have successfully delivered major transportation projects, including:

· M6 Guardsmill ECI project at Carlisle

· M40 PPP / PFI contract

· “Project Evergreen” rail PFI project at Marylebone 

· We have also successfully delivered large projects in connection with West Coast Route Modernisation and High Speed 1 (Channel Tunnel Rail Link)

We are a customer focused services organisation delivering solutions to a high safety standard and within our award winning Sustainability Framework and in line with the UK Sustainable Development Strategy.  Putting safety and sustainability at the heart of our business strategy, we operate in an ethical and responsible way to ensure we meet current and future needs of the business, its shareholders and other stakeholders.
Our concerns about the current process
Our concerns about the current process relate to the procurement routes chosen for recently tendered Light Rail projects, especially the Edinburgh Tram, Manchester Tram and Blackpool contracts.

These projects have been procured in a very “traditional” way, contractors have been asked to produce “Lump Sum” prices for work at a comparatively low stage of development. Contractors are expected to price for risks, over which they have little or no control. The successful contractor needs to develop this design, for approval by engineers who have no stake in the final outcome costs and tend to fall back to a “gold plated” requirement for the project – a process known in our trade as “preferential engineering”.

To summarise, current arrangements:

· Involve us too late – leaving us little opportunity to innovate and drive value into the project. We are also latecomers to agreements made with stakeholders to 

· Force us to take full responsibility for many risks that are either outside our control or require joint action to resolve

· Lead to disputes further into the contract

· Generally add conflict and confusion to what could be a ell oiled delivery of an important project via an integrated team.
Evidence on “Best Practise” in the Procurement of large projects

There is a broad agreement on the optimum route to market for large construction projects. A number of high profile organisations have prepared and published reports on the most efficient way to go about construction, the most prominent of these are:

1994 – “Constructing the Team” (aka the Latham Report). 

This was prepared by Sir Michael Latham and reported that the traditional, adversarial, procurement routes probably added 30% to the cost of projects procured in this way

1998 – Construction Task Force (aka the Egan Report)

Sir John Egan advised the Deputy Prime Minister on the opportunities to improve the delivery of projects. The output of this study was published as “Rethinking Construction”
2007 – The Office of Government Commerce prepared a series of guidance notes under the overall title “Achieving Excellence in Construction Procurement Guide”

2008 – The House of Commons Business and Enterprise Committee published their report “Construction Matters”

The broad thrust of all these reports was the same. The key overall conclusions, drawn in this case from the most recent report (above) were:

1. “The fragmentation of the construction industry has contributed to its poor performance on delivery to time and cost.” (para 118)
2. “Integrated working not only improves value for the client, but allows time for firms in the supply chain to develop business relationships with each other, creating an environment that encourages investment in capacity and innovations. (para 118)

3. Overall government is not doing enough as client to engage with the supply chain early on. (para 120)

4. “A whole life value approach to construction procurement seeks to maximise the benefits and minimise the costs of a project across its life cycle. It requires an integrated project team able to develop a design that creates best value for the client. (para 127)
5. Integrated team working needs to be underpinned by contracts that foster collaborative rather than adversarial relationships between clients, their contractors and their sub-contractors. (para 132)

6. There are useful standard contract forms such as the NEC3 Engineering and Construction Contract, recommended by the office of Government Commerce for all public sector construction projects. (para 132)
Recommendations for Action
Procure future Light Rail schemes in accordance with the following principles:
· Early Involvement of the contractor – probably following setting the route of the tram

· Contracts to be let under unaltered NEC 3 Option C Target Cost Contracts – this has well established, balanced, requirements for all parties to work to the common interest
· Implement integrated team working – this should involve the client, future operator, tram builder and infrastructure contractor.
· All goals to be aligned!  
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